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1 JUDGE HAYNES:  Pursuant to the direction of the

2 Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call

3 Dockets 01-0705, 02-0067, and 02-0725.  These are

4 various dockets that have been consolidated.  The

5 Illinois Commerce Commission on its own motion

6 versus Northern Illinois Gas Company. 

7                   May I have the appearances for the

8 record, please.

9 MR. ROONEY:  On behalf of Northern Illinois Gas

10 Company d/b/a Nicor, Inc., John Rooney and Thomas

11 Andreoli of the firm Sonnenschein, Nath & Rosenthal,

12 233 South Wacker Drive, Suite 8000, Chicago,

13 Illinois 60606.

14 MR. KAMINSKI:  Mark Kaminski of the Illinois

15 Attorney General's Office, 100 West Randolph Street,

16 Chicago, Illinois 60601 on behalf of the people of

17 the state of Illinois.

18 MR. PERA:  For the Cook County State's Attorney's

19 Office, Mark N. Pera, P-e-r-a and Leijuana Doss, 69

20 West Washington Street, Suite 700, Chicago 60602.

21 MR. KELTER:  On behalf of the Citizens Utility

22 Board Robert Kelter and Richard Balough, 208 South
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1 LaSalle, Suite 1760, Chicago 60604.

2 MR. REICHART:  On behalf of the Staff of the

3 Illinois Commerce Commission, John J. Reichart and

4 Janis Von Qualen, 160 North LaSalle, Chicago,

5 Illinois 60601.

6 JUDGE HAYNES:  Are there any further appearances? 

7 Let the record reflect there are none. 

8                   We called this status today

9 because of a filing by Nicor Gas for leave to file a

10 response to the Staff's response to CUB's motion for

11 sanctions.  And rather than briefing that motion, we

12 were looking for responses from CUB and Staff.  Are

13 you prepared to do that today?

14                   Mr. Kelter.

15 MR. KELTER:  You mean in terms of responding to

16 Nicor's request in its motion?

17 JUDGE HAYNES:  Do you object -- yes, to --

18 MR. KELTER:  Yes, we're ready to respond today.

19 JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Staff, it was your response

20 they wanted to reply to.  Would you like to go

21 first?

22 MR. REICHART:  Certainly.  It's the position of
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1 Staff that if the Company seeks to respond to the

2 response we filed we would ask for an opportunity to

3 reply to whatever they filed in response to our

4 response. 

5 JUDGE HAYNES:  Mr. Kelter?

6 MR. KELTER:  We don't have a problem with

7 allowing Staff a few days to reply to the response

8 or respond to the reply or however it's done.

9 MR. PERA:  The only difference that arises is

10 that our reply -- the final word on this for CUB and

11 the State's Attorney's Office would not be due until

12 after Staff and Nicor have done whatever it is

13 they're going to do.  We get the final word.  So I

14 just want to make sure that gets protected. 

15                   And whatever time frame gets

16 worked out for Nicor's response -- it actually would

17 be Nicor's reply -- Nicor's response -- excuse me,

18 Nicor's response to Staff's motion and Staff's

19 reply, if granted, to Nicor's response and then the

20 Movants, the original Movants, get the final word.

21 JUDGE DOLAN:  Now you're talking about your

22 original -- you want to be able to respond to their
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1 motion?

2 MR. PERA:  We want to be in a position to respond

3 to everything if necessary at the very end of the

4 day.

5 JUDGE DOLAN:  Because you have a response due to

6 Nicor's response --

7 MR. PERA:  We have a reply due to Nicor's

8 response on March 26th.  So I think all that's going

9 to get kind of elongated, so to speak.

10 MR. ROONEY:  And -- I'm sorry.

11 JUDGE HAYNES:  Mr. Rooney.

12 MR. ROONEY:  Thank you, your Honors.  Just two

13 points of observation.  As you noticed, our motion

14 was stylized rather than a motion to strike Staff's

15 response as a motion to seek leave to respond to

16 Staff's motion -- or Staff's response.  It sounds

17 like who's on first. 

18                   I think that the -- our point is

19 this:  We're not -- this motion was brought by CUB

20 and Cook.  We've responded to CUB and Cook's motion. 

21 Certainly CUB and Cook had the opportunity to reply,

22 they're the Movants.  We view Staff's response
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1 really as a separate motion.  While it is supportive

2 of CUB's motion, it certainly in our view raises new

3 facts and new argument that to date has not yet been

4 responded to by Nicor. 

5                   And so rather than have a reply to

6 a -- to Staff to our reply, maybe the alternative

7 approach to take is to make or consider Staff's

8 response its own motion, and then we can respond to

9 that and then Staff can reply.  If this was

10 traditional motion practice, obviously we would have

11 no objection to the Movant replying.  We're not

12 asking for that with regard to CUB and Cook. 

13                   But with regard to Staff's

14 document, we do view it as a -- what we'll be

15 dealing with here then is our response to CUB, our

16 response to Staff, Staff's reply to us, and then

17 CUB's potential reply to both our response to them

18 as well as our response to Staff, and it just -- and

19 Staff's reply to us. 

20                   And, again, who's on first may be

21 a little extreme, but our view reading of Staff's

22 motion -- or Staff's response is that it does raise
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1 entirely new facts and issues that were not part of

2 the motion that brought us all together on the

3 motion for sanctions in the first place. 

4                   So if CUB wants to -- if Staff

5 wants to reply, we certainly would not begrudge them

6 that opportunity, but we think it should be done by

7 considering their document a motion as an

8 alternative approach to trying resolve this and then

9 set a schedule according. 

10                   Clearly if CUB and Cook County

11 need more time, if we were to bifurcate this and

12 have two separate motions from what the schedule

13 currently anticipates, we would have no objection to

14 that.  We would still like the same period of time

15 in order to respond to Staff's document that's out

16 there.  To the extent they need whatever time they

17 need to reply to our response, that -- we have no

18 objection to whatever time they need. 

19                   I guess we're viewing it from just

20 a standpoint of something that's cleaner and gets to

21 the point because we are responding to now or

22 potentially responding to now two different factual
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1 presentations.  And while Staff does have the

2 support of CUB, if that's where it ended, it would

3 be a different story.  It's like how they bring in

4 their own argument and interpretation of new facts,

5 alleged facts, that we need to respond to.

6 JUDGE DOLAN:  Now, are you under the impression

7 that you need -- since they're both seeking the same

8 relief, do you need two separate hearings on both

9 motions or can you kind of, once all the responses

10 are in, have one hearing on the motion?

11 MR. ROONEY:  Well, we could conduct one hearing

12 addressing -- well, the way we view it is Staff is

13 supportive of CUB/Cook's motion, and they can weigh

14 in on that.  But there are certainly factual

15 differences in what Staff has raised that -- if you

16 want to address them all at one hearing that's fine,

17 your Honor.  And the relief, I guess, at the end of

18 the day we're seeking is similar; but there

19 certainly are different -- we'd be prepared to argue

20 both at a time you set.

21 MR. REICHART:  Your Honor, in response to

22 Mr. Rooney's comments, Staff does not share their
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1 view that our motion -- our response, I'm sorry,

2 should be treated as a separate motion.  We filed it

3 with the intent to support and concur with the

4 motion filed by CUB and Cook County.  We did provide

5 further examples that we thought supported the

6 allegations made by Cook County and CUB.   And

7 further, if you review our prayer for relief, we're

8 simply asking that their motion be granted. 

9                   We disagree that it's treated --

10 that it should be treated as a separate motion.  And

11 we don't, in fact, think it would be cleaner to

12 separate them.

13 MR. KELTER:  Could we be heard on this? 

14 JUDGE HAYNES:  Mm-hmm.

15 MR. KELTER:  I think it's CUB's position -- and

16 if Cook has a different position, they'll speak up

17 after -- but it's CUB's position that their motion

18 should remain as one motion, that Nicor should be

19 given additional time to respond to the allegations. 

20 It should be a short period of time. 

21                   The new allegations don't raise

22 new legal issues.  There may be a couple new factual
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1 issues on there.  If the legal issues are new,

2 they're not novel new.  Nicor has already researched

3 this issue.  So what we propose is giving Nicor a

4 short period of time to reply, giving Staff a few

5 days, and then giving us an extra couple days and

6 we'll wrap this up quickly and efficiently.

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  Mr. Reichart, didn't you just say

8 you didn't need an opportunity to reply?

9 MR. REICHART:  No, no.  I'm sorry.  If I did say

10 that, that was incorrect and I didn't intend to. 

11 No, we -- as we initially stated, we would want an

12 opportunity to respond if, in fact, the Company was

13 going to reply to our response. 

14                   But as -- echoing what Mr. Kelter

15 said, we could provide that filing relatively

16 quickly.

17 MR. ROONEY:  Your Honor, just a point of fact

18 from our viewpoint which departs from that of CUB's. 

19 We view Staff's -- setting aside the factual

20 assertions they make, we do believe they approach

21 the legal theory of jurisdiction in a new, somewhat

22 novel manner.  And so we do believe that there is
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1 that component as well as the factual component that

2 needs to be addressed. 

3                   And while we are seeking a period

4 of time to do so, I would note we are seeking a

5 period of time shorter than the time we sought for

6 purposes of responding to CUB's motion.  And given

7 not only the assertions made but the gravity and the

8 weight of the relief sought, I would believe our

9 request for the period of time we're seeking is

10 reasonable.

11 MR. PERA:  I don't think anyone's arguing with --

12 we may quibble about how much time is reasonable,

13 but no one's arguing with the concept that they get

14 time to respond.  I mean, that's not -- that's not

15 an issue. 

16                   I wanted to echo what John said;

17 that because of the gravity of these motions and the

18 importance of these motions and the value that Staff

19 has added to the process in terms of what in our

20 view and in Staff's view apparently has transpired

21 with Nicor, their motion needs to -- I mean, their

22 response needs to be considered.  It supplements
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1 what was filed by CUB and Cook County. 

2                   There's no -- there's no real

3 substantive change.  It's not a different theory. 

4 It's all the same thing.  It's just that they have a

5 couple of -- they found -- you have to remember we

6 had 100,000 pages of documentation.  They remembered

7 certain documents from prior dockets that we didn't

8 remember.  That doesn't -- it adds to the whole, but

9 it isn't a new theory. 

10                   And so if you need to consider it

11 all, if Nicor needs a couple of weeks to respond to

12 both, that's fine, they can have it from the 5th. 

13 You know, Staff should be allowed to respond to what

14 they say, and we should be allowed to respond to

15 what they say.

16 MR. ROONEY:  The only observation I would have is

17 I think beauty is in the eye of the beholder to the

18 extent that value was added in Staff's response. 

19 Again, we do believe there's a difference in the

20 theory presented and the facts that are provided. 

21 And with that, your Honor, we'll quit there.

22 JUDGE HAYNES:  Well, I note from your motion that
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1 you request time to reply to March 31st.  The ALJs

2 agree that Nicor should be given the opportunity to

3 reply to the new legal and factual allegations in

4 Staff's response.  Is there any possibility we could

5 have that sooner than March 31st?

6 MR. ROONEY:  What time frame would you be looking

7 at, your Honor?  I guess we -- part of it is --

8 JUDGE HAYNES:  Well, currently CUB's reply is

9 scheduled for March 26th.

10 MR. ROONEY:  Right.

11 JUDGE HAYNES:  Which would be pushed back even

12 farther to give time for you to reply, Staff to

13 reply, and then CUB to reply.

14 MR. KELTER:  Your Honor, if I could weigh in

15 here.  We would like to see that 26th date held to. 

16 We believe that you can give Staff -- I mean, you

17 can give Nicor two weeks to respond from the 5th,

18 which is when Staff filed their motion, and then

19 give Staff, say, four days to respond.  And then

20 we'll take two final days before the 26th and we can

21 still stick to that 26th deadline.

22 JUDGE HAYNES:  Or CUB and Staff could reply on
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1 the same day.

2 MR. KELTER:  I would agree to that.

3 MR. REICHART:  Your Honor, we would actually ask

4 that we make the date the 31st if we're replying on

5 the same date simply because we have some Staff

6 members who will be out of town the week of the

7 24th.

8 MR. ROONEY:  That's part of the issue we have,

9 too, is we have people we're working with that -- in

10 terms of scheduling, that make that point in time an

11 unreasonable point of time.  It's not -- we're not

12 endeavoring to conduct a filibuster.  We're just

13 asking for a period of time in which to prepare the

14 response, circulate it to the client, and then file

15 it with the Commission.

16 MR. PERA:  I'm not even clear on what date Nicor

17 is asking for. 

18 JUDGE HAYNES:  I believe the motion said

19 March 31st.

20 MR. ROONEY:  That's correct.

21 MR. PERA:  Oh, okay.  Because it would seem to me

22 reasonable that they -- they've had everything for a
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1 while.  And it would seem reasonable that they --

2 and we're going to take a shortened time frame.  So

3 if they were to file by the 24th, and then we have a

4 week because the --

5 MR. KELTER:  I'm sorry.  CUB's position is that

6 they shouldn't get more than 14 days from the date

7 that Staff filed.  There's no -- I mean, there's no

8 need for it.

9 JUDGE HAYNES:  What date was Staff's response

10 filed?

11 MR. REICHART:  On the 5th, your Honor.

12 JUDGE DOLAN:  And when did you receive it?  Did

13 you receive it on the 5th?

14 MR. ROONEY:  We received it electronically on the

15 5th, your Honor.

16 JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.

17 JUDGE HAYNES:  Nicor's response to just new

18 allegations raised in Staff's response will be filed

19 on March 24th by 4:00 p.m.  CUB's and Staff's reply

20 will be due March 31st by 4:00 p.m.  Staff's

21 response will be limited to what is in Nicor's

22 response.
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1 MR. REICHART:  That's understood.  Thank you. 

2 JUDGE HAYNES:  Without getting into the substance

3 of CUB's motion, we were concerned with the filing

4 on e-Docket of some of the attachments to the

5 motion.  Previously the ALJs afforded confidential

6 status to some of Nicor's documents.  And we're

7 concerned that in violation of the ALJs' previous

8 order, some of those documents may be on the

9 Commission's e-Docket, and we were looking to Nicor

10 today to perhaps enlighten us on whether any of the

11 previously marked confidential documents are on

12 e-Docket.

13 MR. KELTER:  I'm sorry, I didn't catch the last

14 word you said.

15 JUDGE HAYNES:  If any of the previously marked

16 confidential items or documents are now on e-Docket

17 as attachments to your motion for sanctions.

18 MR. KELTER:  Can I respond to that first?

19 JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.

20 MR. KELTER:  Because I feel like there's an

21 allegation against CUB.  And my response is that to

22 my knowledge there's nothing -- there were a lot of
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1 documents that were marked confidential and

2 considered confidential before the Lazar (phonetic)

3 report came out. 

4                   After the Lazar report came out,

5 we had a conversation with Nicor about the

6 confidentiality of documents released in the Lazar

7 report, which of course we thought were no longer

8 confidential, and some other documents.  To the best

9 of my knowledge, we did not file anything on

10 e-Docket that we had not already discussed -- either

11 had been released publicly by Nicor or the

12 confidentiality had been discussed with Nicor

13 regarding those documents.  And we haven't heard

14 from Nicor that allegation since our filing.

15 MR. ROONEY:  It's in our response I believe.

16 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honor, based on our review of

17 the transcript from the October 31st hearing -- 21st

18 hearing last year in this matter, portions of what

19 is referred to generally in the briefing as the

20 Metz (phonetic) memo -- and if you were to refer to

21 our response to CUB/Cook County's motion, you could

22 see the numbering of that document.  I believe it is
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1 Nicor 11-420 to 422, and that's to the best of my

2 recollection. 

3                   That document is quoted in

4 CUB/Cook County's motion and is attached in

5 unredacted form to CUB/Cook County's motion as

6 Exhibit 6.  That motion was specifically the subject

7 of briefing and argument before the Commission and

8 the ALJs last fall.  And portions of that document

9 beginning on page 11-421 through page 11-422 were

10 argued and deemed by the ALJs to be confidential

11 information in the face of the motion from CUB and

12 the State's Attorney's Office to disclose that

13 information. 

14                   Our objection to the disclosure of

15 that information in the publicly filed motion as

16 well as the publicly filed exhibit is contained in

17 our response.  Consistent with our response, we

18 reserve the opportunity to address that at a later

19 date.  Certainly there is a concern that that issue

20 was addressed by the Commission, resolved, and those

21 documents nonetheless appeared -- or that particular

22 document or portion of the document appeared in
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1 public.  I hope that's helpful.

2 JUDGE HAYNES:  Where in your response do you

3 mention --

4 MR. ANDREOLI:  You can find it in a footnote. 

5 Now you're really pressing my memory.

6 JUDGE DOLAN:  Would it help for you to look at

7 your --

8 MR. ANDREOLI:  If you don't mind, may I approach.

9 MR. PERA:  I think it's at page 10, Footnote 2.

10 JUDGE HAYNES:  My concern was raised from my

11 personal memory of the very painful --

12 JUDGE DOLAN:  Oh, it is.

13 JUDGE HAYNES:  -- hearings on confidentiality.

14 MR. ANDREOLI:  And just for purposes of

15 clarification and responding to Mr. Kelter, I'm not

16 aware that that document has been published either

17 in the Lazar report or otherwise.  I am further

18 unaware of any agreement, formal or informal, to

19 waive confidentiality of that document.

20 MR. KELTER:  Well, your Honor, the agreement was

21 made with Mr. Rooney within a few days after the

22 Lazar report was filed.  I called him to
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1 specifically discuss that individual document

2 because we wanted to make public the statement at

3 that note at the bottom about Alharms (phonetic)

4 communicating PBR results to ICC Staff. 

5                   And he agreed -- my recollection

6 is, and I'll stand by this, is that he agreed that

7 we could make that document public given the fact

8 that the company had on its own made all these other

9 documents public.

10 MR. ROONEY:  I -- we respectfully disagree.  We

11 agreed -- we contacted the parties that we were

12 making the Lazar report and its attachments public

13 pursuant to the fact that we were filing that with

14 the SEC.  And the Lazar report and its attachments

15 were going to be made public in those documents, and

16 therefore, we would be removing confidential

17 treatment for the purposes of this proceeding.  And

18 we just footnoted it for the record and just wanted

19 to make note of that.  And that's it.

20                   Your Honor, I don't know if you

21 have anything else on your agenda.  I think the

22 parties did have something else on there and they
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1 wanted to bring it to your attention.  I know that's

2 not what you want to hear.

3 JUDGE HAYNES:  Well, let's finish this real

4 quick.

5 MR. ROONEY:  Sure.  I'm sorry.

6 JUDGE HAYNES:  Does Nicor want those removed from

7 e-Docket, those documents?  Because as we see it,

8 there was a direction from the ALJs, and anything

9 beyond that, we're not aware of.

10 MR. ROONEY:  To the extent that that -- at this

11 point, to the extent that that can be removed from

12 e-Docket and those portions of the brief that cite

13 that are redacted for purposes of a public filing,

14 that would be our position at this point, your

15 Honor.

16 MR. KELTER:  Your Honor?

17 JUDGE HAYNES:  Yes.

18 MR. KELTER:  In my mind, I am 100 percent certain

19 that we -- that I discussed this memo with

20 Mr. Rooney and that at a minimum, we specifically

21 addressed the issue of this note at the bottom of

22 the memo. 
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1                   So at least I want to advance --

2 if you are going to consider making this document

3 confidential, I would want to reargue the issue in

4 light of the other information that was made public

5 by the Company because I think a lot of the

6 Company's arguments don't hold water when you

7 examine the fact that they decided to release

8 several critical confidential documents on their

9 own. 

10                   And I don't -- I think they should

11 have to argue how this document is different than

12 those documents if they want to keep it confidential

13 in light of the fact that I stand by my statement

14 that we had discussed this with them.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  Was this document specifically

16 ruled on as remaining confidential at the prior

17 hearing?  I mean, I'm trying to catch up.

18 MR. ANDREOLI:  Yes, your Honor.

19 MR. ROONEY:  In October, it was.

20 MR. KELTER:  Honestly, your Honor, I think it

21 was.  I don't remember exactly if the whole document

22 was --
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1 MR. PERA:  We'll take your word for it.  I mean,

2 there was only 11,000 documents.

3 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honor, I made a point with

4 respect to these documents of reviewing the

5 transcripts from those excruciating hearings.  And

6 this particular document was -- the portions of it

7 I've described were deemed confidential and were to

8 remain confidential and proprietary.

9 JUDGE HAYNES:  Pursuant to the ALJs' prior

10 ruling, Nicor documents 11-420 through 11-422, that

11 was made in October, these documents are

12 confidential and we will be directing the

13 Commission's Chief Clerk to remove those from

14 e-Docket.  And CUB is directed to file a redacted

15 motion removing those parts that reference all those

16 documents.  If CUB wants to file a new motion

17 objecting to the confidential nature of those

18 documents, you're free to do so.

19 MR. ANDREOLI:  Your Honor --

20 JUDGE HAYNES:  At the moment --

21 MR. ANDREOLI:  Just for purposes of clarification

22 because I don't want my statements to result in
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1 something that is not accurately reflected with the

2 ruling on the 21st, the ruling on the 21st was that

3 the document beginning at the word "recommendation"

4 on page 11-421 and through the remainder of the page

5 11-422 would be redacted.  And that portion of the

6 document was confidential and proprietary.  Page

7 11-420 and the first couple paragraphs on page

8 11-421 were not protected. 

9                   So for purposes of your ruling,

10 your Honor, in order to make it consistent with the

11 prior ruling, it is starting on page 11-421 with the

12 word "recommendation" and through the remainder of

13 the document, that is what was previously protected. 

14 I don't know if that helps.

15 MR. KELTER:  Your Honor, I'd like to request a

16 short recess so I can talk with Mr. Rooney about

17 this.

18 JUDGE HAYNES:  We'll take a break for ten

19 minutes.

20 MR. KELTER:  Five minutes.

21 JUDGE HAYNES:  Five minutes.

22 MR. KELTER:  Two minutes.
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1                   (Brief recess taken.)

2 MR. KELTER:  I appreciate the short recess.  I

3 was hoping that we could work something out --

4 JUDGE HAYNES:  We're back on the record. 

5                   Go ahead.

6 MR. KELTER:  I was just saying that I appreciate

7 the recess, and Mr. Rooney and I discussed the issue

8 regarding confidentiality and we're unable to

9 resolve it.  My hope was that we were going to be

10 able to come to an agreement that would avoid a

11 future CUB motion, but at least for the time being

12 we can't. 

13                   So I understand what you said and

14 we'll abide by it -- certainty abide by your order.

15 JUDGE HAYNES:  And just so that we're clear,

16 these documents are now marked confidential pursuant

17 to our rulings.  And if either party wishes to

18 release the documents, they would have to make a

19 motion to us to remove that confidential status.

20 MR. PERA:  The only reason I'm puzzled by this is

21 because I filed a motion for sanctions because they

22 did just exactly what you told -- what you said they
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1 should not to do and my motion was denied.  So I'm

2 just --

3 MR. KELTER:  Yes, your Honor.  You know, they --

4 there were documents that were confidential that

5 they released with the Lazar report.

6 MR. PERA:  Remember they issued a press release

7 and they were quoting the documents, you know, and

8 they were all confidential?  So if the rules are

9 that they have to come before you before they

10 release confidential information, that's fine.  I

11 think that's the way the rule should be.

12 JUDGE DOLAN:  Why don't we just say for the

13 record now if any document is marked confidential,

14 bring a motion to challenge it.  How is that?  Is

15 that clear with everyone?

16 MR. ROONEY:  That's fine.

17 MR. PERA:  The other issue we talked about -- if

18 I may -- once the motions are fully briefed on the

19 sanctions, how do the judges -- how do you both want

20 to proceed?  I think we'd like an opportunity to for

21 oral argument, but we're not sure if you're just

22 going to rule by mail then set a status date.
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1 JUDGE HAYNES:  If you want the opportunity for

2 oral argument, we're open to that.

3 MR. ROONEY:  Nicor would ask for that right, your

4 Honors, if you were willing to hold a hearing on

5 that regard.

6 MR. KELTER:  I'm sorry, John, could you repeat

7 your sentence?

8 MR. ROONEY:  Sure.  I just advised that Nicor

9 would like an opportunity to argue the motion.

10 MR. KELTER:  Okay.

11 JUDGE HAYNES:  Do you have a date in mind?

12 MR. KELTER:  Well, I'm out of town from April 1st

13 through the 15th.  Sorry, longstanding vacation, out

14 of the country.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  So the 16th?

16 MR. KELTER:  That's funny.  That's what

17 Mr. Rooney said.

18 JUDGE DOLAN:  How does April 22nd look?

19 MR. ROONEY:  In the morning?

20 MR. KELTER:  I was going to say that that's Earth

21 Day, but I think that's okay.

22 JUDGE HAYNES:  Well, never mind.  I don't want to
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1 have it then. 

2                   Is there a Pre Bench that day?

3 MR. REICHART:  I believe there is.  I have a

4 9:00 o'clock status hearing, and I think the ALJ

5 mentioned they had --

6 JUDGE HAYNES:  Let's do it in the afternoon on

7 the 22nd at 2:00 o'clock. 

8                   Was there another matter

9 Mr. Rooney?

10 MR. ROONEY:  Thank you, your Honor.  This

11 involves the balance of the procedural schedule as

12 it currently exists.  As Staff had noted in prior

13 pleadings that they may need more time to prepare a

14 case and to do some more work, I advised both

15 Mr. Reichart and Counsel for Cook County and CUB

16 that we also probably would need more time to file

17 our direct case. 

18                   The issue that's really front and

19 center that I think everyone will agree with here is

20 the following, and that is the issue of depositions. 

21 Back when we set -- at least when the schedule was

22 set in January, it was my understanding and I've
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1 come to understand not other parties' understandings

2 that depositions would be wrapped up before our

3 direct testimony was filed. 

4                   At this point, I think that would

5 be the sticking point in terms of maybe going

6 forward and setting a schedule is that we have

7 volunteered, rather than going through motions with

8 regard to depositions, to allow depositions to be

9 taken of parties.  We haven't been provided yet a

10 list of personnel to which those depositions would

11 be asked of. 

12                   However, we do believe that in the

13 interest of this proceeding that those depositions

14 should be completed before such time as to which

15 Nicor would file its direct testimony.  And this is

16 something you may want to consider and contemplate

17 further than just giving a ruling on right here and

18 now.  And I'm sure the parties will speak to their

19 reasons otherwise. 

20                   But without arguing in detail, I

21 think right now the issue is that we would like to

22 have -- at a minimum, we would like a couple more
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1 weeks to file our direct case, which is currently

2 slated for April 14th.  However, given where I

3 thought we were back in January and where we are at

4 present, we do believe that those depositions should

5 be concluded prior to our filing a direct case. 

6                   In saying that, I guess at least

7 for purposes of this hearing, we move -- Nicor would

8 move that at the minimum, the filing date that's

9 currently slated for April 14th be suspended and

10 that -- either consider now or if we need to discuss

11 it down the road here a bit that issue because we

12 would like the opportunity to file a few weeks

13 later.  However, we would want that opportunity to

14 be done -- to file after depositions are concluded.

15 JUDGE HAYNES:  I have a question.  What is the

16 status of the rest of the discovery?

17 MR. ROONEY:  And to that point, Mr. Kelter has

18 some outstanding -- after we submitted our DRs, we

19 received some -- a few more DRs.  I think Staff --

20 either one or two.  Mr. Kelter has provided me a

21 list to which we have not fully responded to yet

22 with regard to follow-ups if you will to the
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1 existing DR responses.  Those are issues that I

2 believe will be wrapped up shortly, and those

3 responses will be given to Mr. Kelter. 

4                   I don't know if there are any

5 other DRs forthcoming or not from the parties, but I

6 think that will -- that's our view of where the

7 discovery is presently. 

8 JUDGE HAYNES:  Mr. Kelter?

9 MR. KELTER:  We have -- we did, in fact, submit a

10 list of data responses to the Company.  My guess is,

11 what, a couple weeks ago?

12 MR. ROONEY:  Yeah.

13 MR. KELTER:  Some of them go back to very early

14 sets of data requests from the fall that we think

15 have not been properly answered.  We don't know what

16 the Company's response is going to be to that.  I

17 know we have not a lot of follow-up data requests,

18 but several.  And we're planning another -- to file

19 another motion to compel subsequent to our

20 conversation with Nicor about some data requests

21 that they said that they do not plan to respond to

22 at all. 
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1                   So that's where we stand on

2 discovery.  And we're not at a point yet where we've

3 figured out who we're going to need to depose and

4 who we're not.  And I don't know if you want to get

5 into that discussion right now or -- because we do

6 have a response to the Company's position regarding

7 the completion of depositions before this submission

8 of the Company's direct testimony. 

9                   We're opposed to that, and there

10 seemed to have been some confusion about.  And as

11 soon as I got wind of the confusion, I called

12 Mr. Rooney and indicated to him that CUB did not

13 make any commitment at any time that we would agree.

14  Staff did, in fact, I believe, make that commitment

15 that it was okay with them to agree to complete

16 depositions before the Company's direct testimony. 

17                   We didn't make that agreement, and

18 Mr. Pera also for Cook County did not agree to that

19 either.  Our position has been that we have a right

20 to do depositions and we appreciate whatever

21 cooperation the Company was going to give, but we

22 would never make that kind of agreement because we
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1 wanted the opportunity to review their testimony and

2 see what their case was going to be before we, you

3 know, made a decision on that.

4 MR. ROONEY:  Mr. Kelter, just one clarification. 

5 When you said we said we weren't going to respond, I

6 think we objected to saying that.  We responded,

7 there was an objection, and we didn't provide an

8 answer.  Just for the record, we weren't going to

9 provide further response to our existing response to

10 certain DRs, not that we didn't say we were not

11 going to answer them at all.  We provided a

12 response.  It was an objection.

13 MR. KELTER:  Right, that's correct.

14 MR. ROONEY:  All right.  Fair enough.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  And at this point, you have no idea

16 how many depositions you're talking about doing?

17 MR. KELTER:  No.  And part of the reason is that

18 early on in this proceeding, it looked like the case

19 was going in one direction.  And since the Company

20 filed the Lazar report, things have changed.  And I

21 hope I'm not speaking out of turn, but there's --

22                   (Discussion off the record.)
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1 MR. KELTER:  There are certainly issues -- there

2 are certain issues regarding how the Company plans

3 to use the Lazar report in the future that remain

4 unresolved that still leave us in a position where

5 it's difficult for us to develop our own strategy in

6 the case.

7 MR. PERA:  Yeah, we -- this is a weird case.  I

8 mean, you know, the Company went ahead and proffered

9 certain testimony.  And I don't want to be cruel

10 here, but, you know, they're kind of doing a 180

11 now.  And the Lazar report comes out and they're

12 going off on a different -- it's a different track. 

13 It's a totally different animal.  We don't know what

14 they're going to -- what position they're going to

15 take.  We don't even know what the parameters of

16 their testimony is going to be. 

17                   So it's very hard to not only

18 determine who to depose, but what to depose them on

19 or what is the Company going to do.  So we need to

20 know what the Company is going to offer in terms of

21 testimony, and then we have a road map in terms of

22 how we're going to take effective depositions. 
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1 Otherwise, you know, we're just on a fishing

2 expedition.  And the next thing that would come in

3 here would be, you know, Nicor saying, Well, I want

4 to take all these depositions but they don't have a

5 focus. 

6                   You know, we're caught in a total

7 Catch 22 in terms of what we're going to do and how

8 we're going to proceed.

9 MR. ROONEY:  Two points, your Honor.  One is when

10 we agreed to depositions when this all came to light

11 last summer, the matter was reopened specifically

12 with regard to the whistleblower facts and DRs and

13 DR responses surrounding that. 

14                   And we agreed that to the extent

15 that there were depositions, that if there were

16 parties at -- if there were personnel at Nicor that

17 they wanted to depose with regard to it in the

18 narratives we presented and the documents produced

19 with regard to those DRs, they were welcome to do

20 so.

21                   This is -- from our perspective,

22 to the extent that that there is a Lazar report out
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1 there, to the extent that we may present it in our

2 case, and the time we present our case is not

3 precluding these paries from conducting discovery,

4 written, DRs, just like it happens now, with regard

5 to the statements made in that testimony. 

6                   And we're not saying discovery

7 closes in terms of the traditional Commission

8 discovery.  What we're asking for is that the

9 depositions of parties be concluded before we file

10 our direct testimony.  And then to the extent we

11 file our direct testimony and any of these parties

12 have questions concerning the content of the DR --

13 of the testimony, DRs can be submitted just like

14 they're done in every other case here at the

15 Commission.

16 MR. KELTER:  Your Honor, this is a very unusual

17 case.  Normally if we were in court, there would be

18 a complaint, the allegations would be on the table,

19 everybody would know exactly what was at stake.  And

20 we really aren't in that position here.  We don't

21 even know what the scope of the hearing is going to

22 be.  There's no witness list.  We haven't had an
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1 opportunity to submit interrogatories in advance of

2 the data requests that would require the parties to

3 lay out their case to some extent so that we would

4 know what we were getting into.  That's the first

5 point I want to make. 

6                   The second point I want to make is

7 in the normal process, in the normal Commission

8 process, there is an assumption that the parties are

9 filing testimony that's accepted as true, and then

10 you file data responses and the Company has an

11 opportunity to work together and choose somebody to

12 respond to the data responses and it's often a group

13 effort to create a response. 

14                   That position to us is

15 unacceptable at this point.  There are already

16 allegations of fraud on the table, and we feel like

17 we may need to avail ourselves of the opportunity to

18 depose witnesses in a much different type of

19 situation than we're normally in an Illinois

20 Commerce Commission proceeding.

21 MR. ROONEY:  Judge, I'm glad Mr. Kelter raised a

22 Circuit Court proceeding.  In a Circuit Court
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1 proceeding, a witness isn't cross-examined twice. 

2 In effect, while you may call it a deposition, that

3 individual is going to be cross-examined without the

4 benefit of your Honors being present on issues that

5 are set forth in that testimony.  And then they're

6 going to be cross-examined again during the course

7 of the hearing.  Well, you can't have it both ways. 

8 MR. PERA:  That's exactly what happens at a

9 trial.

10 MR. ROONEY:  Pardon me?

11 MR. PERA:  That's exactly what happens at a

12 trial.  What are you saying?  You take a deposition,

13 you cross-examine them under the Supreme Court

14 rules.  Then you go to trial and you cross-examine

15 them again.  Of course you get two shots at it.

16 MR. ROONEY:  Well, no.  It's completely

17 different.  A discovery deposition is completely

18 different from this case because in a Circuit Court

19 case, the witness steps up to the stand and presents

20 their direct testimony.  That direct testimony will

21 be focused on a particular point, and then you have

22 a right to cross-examine that witness.  And if you
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1 want the right to impeach that witness by virtue of

2 the deposition that was taken before he presented

3 direct testimony, you absolutely have the right to

4 do so. 

5                   In this instance, you're asking

6 for our witnesses to in effect testify by virtue of

7 their direct testimony, conduct cross-examination

8 via a deposition without the judges being present,

9 and then come back later on and cross-examine that

10 witness again with the Judges present. 

11                   So, again, I think there is a

12 distinction to be drawn there.  And -- because if

13 you're not present, your Honors, and this is a

14 discovery deposition, we can make an objection; but

15 under the rules of a discovery deposition, they have

16 to answer the question anyway.  And our point is is

17 that this is based upon sworn -- something that will

18 be sworn testimony. 

19                   So at the end of the day here,

20 from a procedural standpoint and really from a due

21 process standpoint, that witness is cross-examined

22 once based upon their testimony.  And that testimony
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1 is presented at hearing and cross-examined. 

2                   If there's a -- we've made

3 ourselves available for these paries to depose any

4 company personnel at this point that's related to

5 either the narratives we provided or the documents

6 that have been produced.

7 MR. KELTER:  Well, you know, again, the

8 situation -- and I haven't practiced a lot in the

9 Circuit Court, but it's my understanding that the

10 way the process works is before you do a deposition,

11 you would submit an interrogatory.  And in that

12 interrogatory, you would basically ask for

13 information that would be consistent with what we --

14 with what Nicor would be submitting in its direct

15 testimony.

16 MR. ROONEY:  But that interrogatory isn't based

17 on testimony that's in the record. That

18 interrogatory is asking what that witness may opine

19 or what they may say.  And the fact of the matter is

20 what we are presenting as direct testimony is what

21 would be -- we would be asking at some point to be

22 admitted as evidence.
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1 MR. PERA:  This is the last thing I'm going to

2 say.  It is -- it's disingenuous on the part of

3 Nicor to say, you know, We've thrown open our

4 corporate headquarters on Naperville Road and they

5 can take the deposition of anybody they want.  Well,

6 Nicor is a pretty big company.  You know, where do

7 we start? 

8                   They've submitted, you know, in

9 response to DRs 100,000 pages of documents.  I'm not

10 suggesting that Nicor is trying to bury us, you

11 know, under the weight of the documentation or the

12 offer to provide witnesses.  But as a practical

13 matter, that's what's happening. 

14                   The Commission itself should have

15 a huge interest in ferreting out exactly what

16 happened with this PBR.  That's what makes this such

17 an unusual situation.  Nicor has admitted to

18 improprieties and irregularities.  The issue now is

19 what's the scope of it and how far does it exceed? 

20                   And so, you know, the Commission

21 has to facilitate.  The only parties that are

22 investigating to see in the context of the
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1 Commission are the three parties sitting here.  You

2 have two lawyers from Staff, you've got a couple a

3 lawyers at the State's Attorney's Office, and a

4 couple lawyers at CUB, and you got Nicor.  They've

5 got an army.

6                   So to put the burden on them to

7 come up with a lot of information in terms of, you

8 know, who's going to testify, what are they going to

9 about, giving the parties an opportunity to take

10 those depositions after the direct testimony is

11 proffered is appropriate in this instance because of

12 the nature of the allegations and the admissions

13 already made by Nicor.  That's what makes this so

14 much different.

15 MR. ROONEY:  Well, a couple points.  Again, it

16 doesn't rebut the fact that they're trying to

17 cross-examine a witness twice after their testimony

18 has been filed. 

19                   Second of all, I believe Mr. Pera

20 and I had a discussion to the extent that if there's

21 some type of a pre-trial order in place that we need

22 to present on a date who are witnesses are going to
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1 be and what they're testifying to prior to the time

2 we file our direct testimony and then those parties

3 have the opportunity to depose those people, that

4 may very well be fine. 

5                   And then that relieves part of the

6 issue that Mr. Pera just noted.  They'll know who's

7 testifying, they'll know what they're testifying

8 about generally, they can ask all the questions

9 related to those documents, to the narratives and to

10 the issues, and then at the end of the day, all is

11 said and done.  Depositions are wrapped up.  We

12 present our testimony.  And they have every right

13 thereafter as is custom in Commission proceedings to

14 in fact then conduct discovery with -- discovery and

15 DRs with regard to the testimony that's actually

16 presented. 

17                   And, finally, I would also note

18 and it was noted at the outset that our informal

19 understanding at the outset back in January is that

20 that was the process we were going to follow.  So,

21 your Honor, I don't know how you want to proceed

22 from here.  We just -- A, we need an extension of
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1 time to file our direct testimony; and B, we would

2 like to have all depositions wrapped up before we

3 file our direct testimony. 

4 JUDGE HAYNES:  We're going to take a ten-minute

5 break and we'll be back.

6                   (Brief recess taken.)

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Let's go back on the

8 record. 

9                   Mr. Rooney, you had indicated that

10 you could file a witness list?

11 MR. ROONEY:  Yeah.  You know, probably within the

12 next couple weeks we can probably put that together,

13 and we'd be willing to provide the parties with a

14 witness list, yes.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  Would that give you gentlemen a

16 better opportunity as to who you're going to depose

17 then?

18 MR. PERA:  Well, if that's the -- if that's your

19 inclination to go that route, then we would want to

20 file interrogatories or DRs or whatever you want to

21 call it to get to, you know, who the witness is, the

22 bases, the conclusions, the facts, whatever it is



104

1 they're going to testify to, whatever they reviewed,

2 whatever the Supreme Court Rule is -- I think it's

3 213 -- along that order --

4 JUDGE DOLAN:  Yeah, 213(F) and (G.)  Those deal

5 with testimony, so...

6 MR. PERA:  So that would be something that -- and

7 then if I'm reading you right, you want the

8 depositions taken before the testimony filed; is

9 that where you're going with this?

10 JUDGE DOLAN:  Well, we're just trying to see if

11 we can work this out without having to say, Okay,

12 file a motion, file a response, and drag the whole

13 thing out.  This is what we're trying to --

14 MR. PERA:  Well, we're all in favor of not

15 dragging it out.  You know, if that's your

16 inclination, then we would -- it would probably

17 take --

18                   (Discussion off the record.)

19 MR. PERA:  Well, that's true.  When you submit --

20 if they submit the witness list and they just answer

21 the questions that are contained in 213(F) and (G),

22 then we can talk in the interim.  We can pick up the
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1 phone and talk to each other in terms of what

2 exactly we're looking for because otherwise to

3 submit the interrogatory DR is just a formal

4 function.  I mean, it serves no purpose.  You know,

5 what I'm saying?  It would just be photocopying and

6 sending it over.

7 MR. KELTER:  And then there's, I think, a 28-day

8 delay before they have to answer the

9 interrogatories.  So my concern would be that there

10 would be enough time built into the process then

11 that we have sufficient time to, you know, do the

12 depositions.  And the question becomes, are we going

13 to want to do 3 depositions or are we going to want

14 to do 25 depositions?  And a lot of that depends on

15 what we get in the witness list and what we get in

16 the 213(F) and (G) responses. 

17                   So I guess I would be reluctant to

18 try and set a date for when their testimony is due

19 today if we're going to go down this route because

20 essentially it's not just a date for when their

21 testimony is due, it's a date for when our

22 depositions are completed.
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1 JUDGE DOLAN:  Well, and under the Commission

2 rules, I guess, it says 14 days' notice for any

3 deposition, too.  So then we're also talking less --

4 I think that can be waived by agreement of the

5 parties if you guys can all agree to depositions,

6 but --

7 MR. PERA:  Correct.

8 JUDGE DOLAN:  So we're kind of getting into a --

9 from my understanding, we're getting into an area

10 that's not really developed here because most of the

11 time depositions aren't taken in these proceedings,

12 correct?

13 MR. PERA:  That's correct.

14 JUDGE DOLAN:  There's an administrative hearing

15 and --

16 MR. PERA:  And we also talked beforehand, you

17 know, if the individual is still an employee of

18 Nicor, that's one situation.  If the person is no

19 longer an employee of Nicor, you know, do they have

20 to be subpoenaed?  Are they in state or out?  I

21 mean, there's a lot of potential issues out there

22 with the production of the witnesses as well. 
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1                   But, I don't know.  I mean, this

2 is March 13th.  I mean, you know, if you take 28

3 days from now, whatever date that is, if Nicor can

4 provide those answers --

5 MR. KELTER:  But they just said they needed a

6 couple weeks before they would be prepared to come

7 up with a witness list, correct?

8 MR. ROONEY:  Well, yeah.  Well, I think what Mark

9 was getting at and maybe I was wrong is if we

10 prepared a witness list that identified the subject

11 matter they'd be discussing and the bases for that

12 and then their conclusions, I mean something in that

13 type of a format, provided that to you folks and

14 then you guys could take it from there and then say,

15 Okay, we want to depose these people, and that's

16 fine.  And then if you ask some interrogatories,

17 want to follow on to that, but, you know, --

18 MR. PERA:  Or if you should by chance not proffer

19 somebody we thought was important, you know, then we

20 can see what it is you have.

21 MR. ROONEY:  I think that is always our intention

22 to -- because we weren't going to, you know -- one
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1 time I think, John Reichart, you mentioned well

2 there may be 12 or 20 people we want to talk to. 

3 We're certainly not anticipating 12 or 20 Company

4 witnesses, so we did anticipate --

5 MR. PERA:  So the issue then becomes when you can

6 answer this?  I mean, what kind of time frame are

7 you looking at?

8 MR. ANDREOLI:  Does anyone have a calendar?

9 MR. PERA:  Yeah.  What do you need to know?

10 JUDGE DOLAN:  Let's go off the record and try to

11 figure out some dates.  How does that sound?

12                   (Discussion off the record.) 

13 JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  A discussion was held

14 off the record just concerning the dates that a

15 witness list will be provided.  And you're going to

16 provide also a scope of their testimony similar to

17 Supreme Court rules 213(F) and (G) which are

18 basically what would be used in discovery matters. 

19                   Is that agreeable to all the

20 parties?

21 MR. PERA:  Yes.

22 MR. KELTER:  Yes.
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1 JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  So the witness list will be

2 filed by April 17th.

3 MR. ROONEY:  Right. 

4                   Your Honor, just going back to

5 213(F) and (G), that goes back to expert testimony,

6 correct?

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  Well, if I -- and I may be a little

8 off on this, but I'm pretty sure that F is just like

9 lay testimony, just any testimony and then G deals

10 with expert testimony.

11 MR. ANDREOLI:  I think the only concern we had is

12 that it's unclear to us sitting here right now that

13 we may have testimony that is of a hybrid nature, we

14 may not.  We may have testimony that is merely lay

15 and is merely expert, and we don't want -- I didn't

16 want to leave the misimpression that each of these

17 reports would cover -- would be both F and G.

18 JUDGE DOLAN:  No.  I was just saying that if it's

19 appropriate and you're going to make it like expert

20 testimony, I would just say that rather than

21 formally saying F and G just saying in the guise of. 

22 How's that?
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1 MR. PERA:  It's not expert, by the way.  It's

2 opinion.  That's where the distinction comes, not --

3 I'm assuming you're not going to have any retained

4 paid experts.

5 MR. ANDREOLI:  I think as long as we can say in

6 the guise of, I think we're getting there.

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  You can at least have the scope of

8 their testimony.  Is that sufficient?

9 MR. KELTER:  (Nodding.)

10 MR. ROONEY:  And then do you want to then on the

11 22nd determine a time frame for that proceeding

12 with -- when you've got to let us know if you want

13 to do deps and we could potentially kick out a

14 schedule then that has everything teed up?

15 MR. PERA:  Yep.

16 MR. ROONEY:  Okay.

17 JUDGE DOLAN:  Sounds good.  We'll do that.

18 MR. ROONEY:  And then, your Honor, by virtue,

19 that ruling on our 14th filing requirement is then

20 put off?

21 JUDGE DOLAN:  Yes.

22 MR. ROONEY:  Thank you. 
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1 JUDGE DOLAN:  If that's agreeable to all the

2 parties.

3 MS. DOSS:  And one last point.  We're not waiving

4 our argument regarding deps during -- after direct

5 testimony is filed by this.  We're just -- just to

6 make the record clear.  We're just holding.

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  So noted.

8 MS. DOSS:  Okay. 

9 JUDGE DOLAN:  Any other issues to be discussed?

10 MR. ROONEY:  Your Honor, we appreciate the time. 

11 Thank you very much.

12 MR. KELTER:  Thank you, your Honors.

13 JUDGE HAYNES:  We're continued to April 22nd at

14 2:00 p.m. 

15                   (Whereupon, further proceedings

16                    in the above-entitled matter

17                    were continued until

18                    April 22, 2003, at 2:00 p.m.) 

19     

20

21

22


